Gunnison City Council Public Hearing and Meeting Minutes       
                
Wednesday, May 21, 2014, 7:00 p.m.  
Gunnison City Hall, 38 West Center
Gunnison, UT  84634                                                        
Present:   Mayor Bruce Blackham,  City Council Members:  Robert Andersen, Thayne Carlisle, Blake Donaldson, Brian Jensen and Melissa Judy, Recorder Janell Braithwaite, Treasurer JoAnn Taylor, Public Works Supervisor Donald Childs, Gary Keddington and Angela Broadhead with Keddington & Christensen, CPA, Pool Supervisor Robert Sorensen, John Iverson with Sunrise Engineering and Citizens Janice McClellan, Mike Wanner and Mekesha Wanner

Presiding:  Mayor Bruce Blackham
Invocation:  Council Member Blake Donaldson
7:00 p.m. Public Hearing to Receive Public Comment regarding a Proposed Change in Zoning at approximately 290 North 100 West from R 2-10,000 to R&C 1 with Proposed Approval

Council Member Judy made the motion to open the Public Hearing to receive public comment regarding a proposed change in zoning at approximately 290 North 100 West from $2-10,000 to 
R&C 1 with Proposed Approval.  Council Member Andersen seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 5-0 vote.  Those voting aye were Council Members Andersen, Carlisle, Donaldson, Jensen and Judy.

Mekesha Wanner addressed the Council stating she currently has a dance studio in Centerfield, and has outgrown the building.  She noted they would like to put up a new building for a larger dance studio as well as a preschool.  Mike Wanner reported the lot is currently Trent Taylor's, but they have a time set up for tomorrow morning to purchase the property if the zoning is changed to allow for a commercial business.  Mike reviewed the new proposed building including the measurements and setbacks.  He noted he would be sure to meet the required setbacks.   Council Member Jensen noted this change in zoning had gone before the Planning & Zoning Commission and had been recommended to the Council for approval.  Council Member Jensen reiterated this meeting was to change the zoning of the property.  Recorder Braithwaite stated the actual building would need to be approved by the Zoning Administrator at which time the set backs and all of the other items  would need to be discussed to get approval.  Mayor Blackham commented the corner allowed plenty of open space so as not to impede traffic.  
Council Member Jensen made the recommendation to approve  the change in zoning based on the recommendations of Planning & Zoning to change this to a R&C-1 zone.  Council Member Andersen seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 5-0 vote.  Those voting aye were Council Members Andersen, Carlisle, Donaldson, Jensen and Judy.
Mayor Blackham reiterated the zoning change is approved, and that does not include approval on the building or anything else, but as far as being zoned for a commercial use it is approved.

Discuss 4th of July Celebration ~ Council Member Carlisle

Council Member Carlisle reported Brian Sorensen with the Fire Dept. had received tentative approval to shoot the fireworks off on the grounds owned by the Correctional Facility.  This will encourage all of the celebration to be held at the park.  He reviewed the vendors lined up for the meal at the park.  Recorder Braithwaite will order a special event packet from the Sales Tax Commission for the vendors.  Council Member Carlisle announced the Lions Club would be in charge of the auction this year, and the JayCees would be taking care of the games on the day of the 4th.  He will be touching base with those performing the concert to be sure things were on schedule also.  He reported Kim and Kaye Pickett were in charge of the advertising.  Mayor Blackham would like to see the Council sponsor an activity during the celebrations.  
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Discuss Agenda for CUCF Citizens Advisory Board Meeting

Mayor Blackham invited the Council to attend the meeting scheduled Friday, May 23rd at 1:00 p.m. for the CUCF Citizens Advisory Committee meeting.  Recorder Braithwaite noted those that would be in attendance which included Senator Okerlund, Representative Cox, Commissioner Bartholomew and Commissioner Jarrett.  Mayor Blackham invited the Council to give their recommendations for agenda items.  It was determined the agenda should include the presentation of  the new water rates along with the good service and good water provided, future plans for the facility, volunteerism, coordinating education, and capturing future business for the hospital.   Council Member Carlisle reported on a training he recently attended.  He had learned of a fairly new group called "211" that assists entities in finding resources for different activities that may be planned.  Mayor Blackham would also like to be sure the city has a representative attend the quarterly meetings held at the CUCF, and to stay involved.

Council Member Andersen made the motion to close the Public Hearing to receive public comment regarding a proposed change in zoning at approximately 290 North 100 West from R-2-10,000 to R&C 1.  Council Member Carlisle seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 5-0 vote.  Those voting aye were Council Members Andersen, Carlisle, Donaldson, Jensen and Judy.

7:30 p.m. Public Hearing to Receive Public Comment regarding the Proposed Rate Increase for the Gunnison City Culinary Water Project

Council Member Donaldson made the motion to open the Public Hearing to receive public comment regarding the proposed rate increase for the Gunnison City Culinary Water Project.  Council Member Judy seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 5-0 vote.  Those voting aye were Council Members Andersen, Carlisle, Donaldson, Jensen and Judy.

Council Member Donaldson reviewed the history of the city's water rates.  He noted the proposed rate was $33.00 for the first 4,000 gallons, $1.20 per 1,000 gal. up to 50,000, with the tiers increasing from that based on the usage.  These rates are based on the analysis provided by Sunrise Engineering to allow the city to fund the water project.   John Iverson reported the new well had currently been drilled to 396' with a 17" hole, and they had about 10' to go with that size reamer.  After they finish the 10' tomorrow, they will change out to a 20" or 23" bit and finish the diameter of the hole.  They are being very careful so as not to collapse the hole.  
Discussion ensued with Gary Keddington voicing his desire to increase the base rate due to changes in the budget.  This would allow the city to still be able to meet the obligations due for the project.  Council Member Jensen explained the budget had been changed between the water project and the pressurized irrigation accounts so the proper accounts were charged for expenditures and revenues.  

John Iverson stated none of the towns he has worked with want to raise the rates, but over the years, this makes it very difficult when the rates really need to be raised or the entity is preparing to fund a project.  He suggested the rates be increased annually with a COLA increase  to help prepare for future projects and costs.  

7:45 p.m. Chief Trent Halliday arrived

He reported when the money is saved up, it is very helpful when asking for grant funding.  Mayor Blackham stated an entity should raise the certified tax rate for the general fund incrementally every single year like the school district does.  Discussion ensued regarding increasing the certified tax rate and the reasons for doing this.  John reported the rate of inflation the past 6 years was about 3%.  Mike Wanner questioned the difference between inflation and the cost of living, and thought it would be better to base it off the cost of living.

Council Member Donaldson would like to be sure the city has enough revenue to pay for the bills incurred with the project.  Council Member Judy stated she would not like to cut it so tight as it had been in the past 
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making it difficult for the city to cover the breakdowns  noting this puts the city in a mess when things need to be repaired.  She would like to make sure the city covers itself.  Council Member Carlisle noted he would feel more comfortable with a proposal like this if perhaps a cap were put on the increased rate on inflation and watch the economy each year.  He explained some examples.  Council Member Jensen would like to be sure the possible savings accounts were ear marked  to use for the purpose intended only.  Mayor Blackham would like to be sure to understand the present rates while representing the citizens adequately and fairly representing what this project is going to be. Mayor Blackham questioned the salaries and how the departments pay for those.  Gary Keddington explained how the salaries are allocated to the different departments.  Mayor Blackham would like to review those to be sure they are accurate in accordance to increasing the water rates.  John Iverson with Sunrise Engineering suggested the city start with the $33.00 base rate as has been discussed.  

8:00 p.m.  Mekesha Wanner left

John Iverson reviewed the timing of the debt service payments.  Recorder Braithwaite reported Nathan Hall with the Division of Drinking Water had called to set up the first payment date with them as January 10, 2016.  John Iverson noted he had figured in $128,000 for labor expenses/personal salaries/benefits into the project expenditure.  Mayor Blackham pointed out the project had anticipated in as part of the fee that there would be $128,000 worth of labor in it.  This would capture in what has been done minus the cost of living increase that may be given to the employees this year and years to come, and pointed out John is saying as those things increase every year, then increase your water rates by whatever it gets to be.  Treasurer Taylor pointed out everyone would have an overrun if the base rate was taken down to  4,000 gallons, and would make a huge difference.  John pointed out the average usage is 9,700 gallons per residential household, with the single widows and elderly couples seldom using 4,000 gallons.  Mike Wanner brought up the 4,000 gallons questioning if this is right for everyone to have to have overruns.  Mayor Blackham stated the project needed to be paid for, and the Council is trying to pay for this giant project that has to be.  He also noted it is about sixes whether the citizens pay a little bigger base rate with lower minimums or get more minimum with an increased rate.  Council Member Carlisle noted this  fee can, in a small way, help out those on fixed incomes noting it will be tough for them, and  at least they won't be paying that much more a month since they don't use that much water.  

8:07 p.m. Matt Reber and Suzanne Dean arrived

Council Member Donaldson reviewed other billing options that neighboring entities use.  

Council Member Donaldson made the motion to close the Public Hearing to receive public comment regarding the proposed rate increase for the Gunnison City Culinary Water Project.  Council Member Andersen seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 5-0 vote.  Those voting aye were Council Members Andersen, Carlisle, Donaldson, Jensen and Judy. 
Discuss Proposed Amendment to Garbage Collection Fees with Proposed Approval, Resolution 

2014-6

Recorder Braithwaite noted White's Sanitation had recommended the city only bill $2.50 for any additional carts over the first cart rather than the $5.50 currently being charged.  She reported the city has 68 residences with second carts which would decrease the revenue by about $200 per month.  This would help White's Sanitation  as more people may get second carts allowing for easier pick up of the garbage rather than just piling it up around the first cart.

Council Member Andersen made the motion to amend the Garbage Collection Fee and approve Resolution 2014-6 to make it better for the community and everyone concerned.  Council Member Donaldson seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 5-0 vote.  Those voting aye were Council Members Andersen, Carlisle, Donaldson, Jensen and Judy.
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Discuss the Clarion Project including the Legacy Wall and Veteran's Memorial with Proposed Approval of Funding and Location

Council Member Andersen reminded the Council of the discussion in the previous meeting with Monte Bona regarding the placement of the proposed kiosk portraying the history of the Jewish settlement.  He handed the Council a design of the proposed kiosk as well as  proposed locations.  Council Member Andersen reported he had met with the Legacy Plaza committee and had their full support for placement of the kiosk in the plaza as Mr. Bona had informed them they are willing to match a lot of the architecture and the colors of the clock tower.  Council Member Andersen also noted the preferred placement would not create any problems with the easement located just north of the  Gunnison Telephone Company building.  Supervisor Reber reviewed the placement site map voicing his support for location number one, mentioning that is where all of the pipes are, but felt there should be room from the explanation of the design from Council Member Andersen.  He reminded the Council nothing could be done on that corner that was not first approved by the Council including the Legacy Wall.  Council Member Andersen reminded the Council the funding for this project was from private funding which would total approximately $20,000.
Council Member Andersen made the motion to approve location one for placement of the Clarion Project kiosk as long as there are no problems with water pipes, etc., and noted Supervisor Reber should be involved with the placement of this.  Council Member Judy seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 5-0 vote.  Those voting aye were Council Members Andersen, Carlisle, Donaldson, Jensen and Judy.
Discuss and Proposed Approval of Amendment to Sewer Connection Fees, Resolution 2014-7 ~ Council Member Andersen

Council Member Andersen reported the city has been charging $1,000 for new sewer connections with the last few new sewer connections costing the city much more than that.  The surrounding cities were surveyed only to find out some of the cities are  leaving the sewer connection up to the individual land owner with only an inspection fee being charged by the city.  This would allow for the Public Works Supervisor to observe the line and connection to ensure it was made properly and everything was to code.  Council Member Jensen explained the cost difference that could be incurred depending on the grade, side of the street built upon or makeup of the underground.   Council Member Andersen felt this was a fair way to bill for this.  Council Member Andersen recommended the city charge an inspection fee of $200.  Supervisor Childs noted the regular impact fees would stay intact.

Council Member Andersen made the motion to accept Resolution 2014-7, amending the sewer connection fees.  Council Member Donaldson seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 5-0 vote.  Those voting aye were Council Members Andersen, Carlisle, Donaldson, Jensen and Judy.  This will be effective immediately.
8:22 p.m.  Mike Wanner left

Discuss and Proposed Approval of Donation to Dairy Days Celebration

Chief Halliday reported they have done away with the fee at the door for those who come  to Dairy Days, and because of that, they are asking for donations to help cover the costs of the celebration.  The city donated $500 last year, and they are currently asking for a $1,000 donation.  He reported the wood shop has made money each year for cutting out the cows that have been sold, the cheerleaders have made money for cleaning up the trash after the celebration, the football team has done the food both years, but didn't make any money on the food as this went to pay for the expenses of Dairy Days.  He noted there would be a youth group involved with the Little Buckaroo Rodeo this year.  Chief Halliday reported Dairy Days is set up as a non-profit, and there is quite a bit of money spent on the activities, advertising, etc.  They would like to get to the point they can make money from the celebration to donate to different groups throughout the valley.  The contributions budget was reviewed to determine if there was money to donate for this 
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economic development activity that helps promote the valley.  Discussion ensued regarding the vacancy that will be left on the Board when Yori Ludvigson leaves and who will fill this position.
Council Member Donaldson made the motion to donate $1,000 to the Dairy Days.  Council Member Andersen seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 5-0 vote.  Those voting aye were Council Members Andersen, Carlisle, Donaldson, Jensen and Judy.

Budget Discussion ~ Gary Keddington, Keddington & Christensen

Mayor Blackham noted the tentative budget totaled $1,389,576 in the General Fund.  To accomplish this the water department has a tentative transfer to the General Fund of $185,976.  Gary explained the recent changes made by the new State Auditor which requires the utility fund to charge the General Fund departments for the utilities they use, and that is a large part of the transfer required.  The Water Dept. will be charging the Parks/Cemetery department $81,000 for the water used.  The amount of water used, 27 million gallons, was determined in the engineering study for the new water project.  The State Auditor would like the water metered to determine the usage.  Gary would like to see the meters on Main Street read each month so the usage can be monitored.  Mayor Blackham noted some cuts would need to be made in the General Fund unless the Council was comfortable with making a $105,000 transfer to balance the budget.  Gary noted the predicted water sales for 2014-2015 came from John Iverson's report.  Gary reported the water fund should be in the positive by $218,375 by the end of the budget in 2015.  Gary reported the city would be able to get a little cushion which would be used within five or six years if the rates were not increased.  This payment will need to meet the bond payments as well as the bond reserve required.  Recorder Braithwaite will call Carl with Rural Development to find out when the first RD payment will be due.  Gary explained the four main things that affect the General Fund are property tax, sales tax, court fines, garbage fees as well as miscellaneous fees.  
Treasurer Taylor questioned a proposed fee to pay for the Main Street bond.  It was determined if a fee were to be billed, it may be best to add in the maintenance costs for the project also as well as the bond reserve.  Mayor Blackham noted it would be good to look at cutting the budget in the General Fund or whatever affects the General Fund to help decrease the amount of the transfer coming from the Water Dept.  The Council would like to look at assessing a monthly fee for the Main Street project, and will be added to the next agenda.  
Chief Halliday reviewed the Police budget.  He reported the budget looked like he was over, but he had an unexpected revenue as well as an unexpected expenditure that offset each other, and $26,000 of it is the amount that was cut from the department's budget in January.  This was actually just putting him back up to what he was budgeted last year.  He then reviewed the bids he had received for a new F150 for $29,654 plus $8,000 to outfit the truck with lights and needed equipment.  He noted the department needed two vehicles which would total payments of about $14,000/year for the two outfits.  Discussion ensued regarding the trade in value of the trucks verses the trade in value down the road of a Taurus.

The Council reviewed the proposed budget category by category comparing the prior year actual, the current year actual and the future year suggested budget.  The Council determined the areas that could be cut with a running total given as well as those items that may need to be increased .  Proposed improvements were discussed.  
9:15 p.m. Suzanne Dean left
The Council unanimously determined it would be best to look into pursuing a Truth in Taxation process as soon as possible.  The Council whittled the transfer from the Water Dept. down to $97,000-$98,000.  Gary noted since there will be a transfer from the Water Dept. a notice will need to be sent to each household notifying them of the scheduled Public Hearing as well as the amount of the transfers.   
10:00 p.m. Matt Reber, Gary Keddington, Angela Broadhead and JoAnn Taylor left
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Future Items to be Listed on Agenda

Recreation:  Council Member Carlisle would like to see the city do a fundraiser for the lights in the ballpark.  The Council discussed the condition of the lights and the problems that have occurred.

Business:  The Council would like to see a letter sent to Riko's Tacos noting the requirements that need to be met and give a deadline for compliance.  The city needs to know exactly what utilities are in the truck so the usage of power can be determined, the garbage will need to be billed and the grey water will need to be contained.  
Economic Development:  Council Member Judy reported the recent application that had been filled out and sent in Monday to EDC Utah for a company looking for a location for their business.  She reviewed the details of what had taken place prior to sending this information in.  EDC encouraged Gunnison City to get their application in.
BMX Track:  Council Member Donaldson reported Brad Peterson from the Governor's office  would be at the BMX track Friday morning at 8:30 a.m. to look at it for economic development and to give his suggestions for possible funding.  He is with the Governor's Office of  Outdoor and Recreation.  Council Member Donaldson also reported the people building the track starting construction of the track Friday morning.  He also noted Lyle Young would be working on the fence posts within the next few days. 

City Prosecuting Attorney:  Mayor Blackham reported a committee had held interviews today for the city's prosecuting attorney position that would be left vacant with Mark McIff leaving his position.  The committee consisted of Chief Halliday, Court Clerk Pam Barrus, Council Member Donaldson and Mayor Blackham.  They all felt the interviews went well, and will be checking on references for those interviewed. 
Proposed Approval of Bills and Adjustments

Council Member Donaldson made the motion to approve the bills and adjustments as presented.  Council Member Judy seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 4-0 vote.  Those voting aye were Council Members Andersen, Carlisle, Donaldson and Judy.  Council Member Jensen abstained from the vote.  
Proposed Approval City Council Meeting Minutes for Wednesday, May 7, 2014, Open Session
Council Member Judy made the motion to approve the City Council Meeting Minutes for Wednesday, May 7, 2014, Open Session.  Council Member Carlisle seconded the motion.  The motion passed with a 4-0 vote.  Those voting aye were Council Members Andersen, Carlisle, Donaldson and Judy.  Council Member Jensen abstained as he was absent from that meeting.
Council Member Jensen made the motion to adjourn into a Closed Session pursuant to the Provisions of Section 52-4-5(1) of the Open Meeting Law for the purpose of (a) discussion of the character, professional competence, or physical or mental health of an individual and (c) strategy sessions to discuss pending or reasonably imminent litigation; and (d) strategy sessions to discuss the purchase, exchange, or lease of real property, including any form of a water right or water shares, if the public discussion of the transaction would: (i) disclose the appraisal or estimated value of the property under consideration; or (ii) prevent the public body from completing the transaction on the best possible terms.  Council Member Andersen seconded the motion.  The motion passes with a 5-0 vote.  Those voting aye were Council Members Andersen, Carlisle,  Donaldson and Jensen and Judy.
10:10 p.m. Closed Session.  Recorder Braithwaite and Chief Halliday left     
11:08 p.m. Adjourn           

                                                                                                                                           _________________________________
Janell Braithwaite, City Recorder
___________________________________

Bruce Blackham,  Mayor 
___________________________________

Approval Date
